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The Committee

For the last 12 months I have enjoyed the benefit of the advice and support of Richard Haddrell, Andrew Leadbetter and John Paines.  Our communication has generally taken place by e-mail, although for the coming year I can foresee that more formal (although not necessarily face to face) meetings are likely to be needed.  Sadly John has decided that for the time being he needs to relinquish his chess administrative commitments for family reasons.  This makes the addition of at least one new member highly desirable.  Although the date by which any nomination would need to be made for a candidate to be elected to the Committee at this meeting has long since passed, the Board has the power under Article 58 to fill casual vacancies, and I would be delighted to hear from anybody interested in joining the Committee.
Council papers

The move away from bulk paper mailings has been an appropriate economy measure which I have helped to implement, but I have two reservations.

(1)  A high proportion of those who returned the mailing preference form circulated in advance of the April Finance Council meeting elected to receive mailings electronically.  Unfortunately, many member organisations did not return the form, and therefore continue to receive the (admittedly now much briefer) mailing by post.  There will be a follow up request issued shortly, and I urge organisations to respond to this: there is no problem if an organisation wants to receive a paper mailing, but this ought to be a conscious decision rather than something that happens by default.
(2) The practice of uploading reports onto the website rather than circulating them has the unfortunate by-product of removing the discipline that used to exist as a result of the deadline for reports to reach the Office for printing and despatch.  It is important that all Directors strive to produce their reports on a more timely basis: the Chairman of the Governance Committee fully recognises his own shortcomings in this respect for the present meeting.

Future funding of the ECF

The members of the Governance Committee are all members of Council in various capacities, and have their individual views on the merits of the proposals which do not fully coincide, and which they will doubtless make known to the AGM.  What I would like to comment on in the present report are some procedural aspects of the proposed changes.

(1) It came as a surprise to me to find that the envisaged changes could be largely brought about by changes to the Bye Laws, which can be carried by a simple majority, with only minimal changes to the Articles of Association which require a 75% majority.  I do not question the Board’s view that this can be achieved: if this perception has changed since April so be it, and I hardly think Council has been misled, as I assume that this change will not affect the way in which anybody votes.  However the effect is that we have moved from an expected position where a 25.1% minority could block a change supported by a 74.9% majority to one where a 50.1% majority can impose a change on a 49.9% minority.  Neither of these extremes is desirable.  I would urge the Board to consider the implications of the size of the majority, if the proposed changes to the Bye Laws are passed, because a small majority would indicate widespread opposition to the present proposals, and a danger of organisations opting out.  There remains an opportunity for further refinements to the proposals, which could be approved by the April 2012 Finance Council meeting, or at an SGM or by a written resolution.
(2) A one man one vote (OMOV) system would seem to be the logical counterpart of a membership-based system.  There is, of course, no guarantee that Council would approve any given OMOV proposals (which definitely would require amendments to the Articles), but it is essential that there should be the opportunity for it to vote on the issue.  I am currently proceeding on the assumption that the Board will be bringing proposals to a future Council meeting: if this proves not to be the case, I have the advantage of being a requisitionist in my own right, and will not hesitate to bring forward my own proposals on this and the next matter if necessary.
(3) The proposed changes will necessarily lead to a “messy” set of Articles and Bye Laws, as these are seeking to address both the immediate situation and the regime that would apply from 1 September 2012.  I can accept this as a temporary state of affairs, but not as a long term option, and I expect a clean text (which the Governance Committee would be happy to take the lead in producing) to be presented to the October 2012 AGM for approval.  The opportunity should also be taken to eliminate certain historical material (e.g. the continuing references to Game Fee rates at the date the ECF came into being) and to make certain technical changes in the light of the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.  The main drawback of the Articles under the new regime is the heavy reliance on the concept of assumed Game Fee, which can indeed, as some have speculated, lead to organisations in whose events games are played exclusively by members paying nothing to the ECF.  Should OMOV not proceed, this needs to be revisited as the divorce between payment and voting power does not result in an acceptable model.
The accounts

It is unusual for the Chairman of the Governance Committee to comment on the ECF’s accounts.  However, we have for the last 12 months lacked a Chairman of the Finance Committee, and no candidate for this post was nominated by the due date (although I am optimistic that the Board will be able to appoint a highly credible individual to fill the casual vacancy), and given that I am a member of the Finance Committee, I thought that it would be appropriate for me to comment on one procedural aspect.
The Articles of Association require.

(a) Accounts to be laid before the company in general meeting (Article 75).
(b) Accounts to be circulated to all persons entitled to receive notice of general meetings at least 21 days before the meeting (Article 76).

There has been some slippage in terms of compliance with these requirements.  Last year the audit of the accounts had not been completed at the time of the AGM, and the accounts ended up being approved subject to audit.  This year the draft accounts appeared relatively late in the day on the website and have not been formally circulated.  The BCF accounts have been late quite frequently, giving rise to Extraordinary BCF Council meetings in April that would otherwise not be necessary.

It does occur to me that the present pattern of setting out to present accounts for a financial year ending 30 April to an AGM in mid-October may be creating an unnecessary strain on the Finance Director and the Office staff.  The Companies Act 2006 allows 9 months for accounts to be prepared and submitted to Companies House, but the present Articles in effect almost halve that time allowance for preparation if the accounts are to be mailed out in the second half of September.  This raises the question in my mind as to why, apart from the fact that it always has been the case, the Federation’s financial year should end on 30 April, as this does not seem to be necessarily the most logical breaking point in terms of activities.
(a) The grading year runs from 1 June to 31 May.  Many winter leagues have not completed their programme of matches by 30 April.
(b) Events such as the County Championship and National Club are still in progress on 30 April and do not finish until early July.

(c) Under the funding proposals before the present meeting, there will be a standard membership year of 1 September to 31 August.

There.would seem to be a case for a 31 August year end, with a view to the accounts being laid before the April Finance Council meeting rather than the AGM, increasing the preparation window from 4½ months to 6½ months, and I would suggest that the Finance Director, in conjunction with the Finance Committee, considers this suggestion.
Attendance of the Chairman of the Governance Committee at Council meetings
I wrote at length on this topic in my report to the April 2011 Finance Council meeting, and invited views as to whether I should continue to seek re-election as Chairman if I could not make a commitment to attend Council meetings more regularly.  This invitation produced precisely one response (in favour) so I have stood once again.  As it happens I do intend to be present at the 2011 AGM in person.
John Philpott, Chairman of the Governance Committee
